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Residential Tenancies Act Review
Consumer Affairs Victoria
GPO Box 123
Melbourne VIC 3001
Via Email: yoursay@fairersaferhousing.vic.gov.au 

Dear Madam/Sir

Fair Go for Pensioners Coalition Inc Victoria thanks you for the opportunity to provide a written submission in response to the Review’s Alternate forms of tenure Issues Paper - Residential Tenancies Act Review. 

Please find below our submission which makes two key general points.  

First, that regulation of the rental housing sector would benefit from legislation that clearly reflects the diversity of forms of tenure currently available, including rental villages and now lifestyle villages promoted to potential residents aged 45 years and over.  Second and equally importantly, FGFP strongly believes that the best way to provide security of tenure for those on low incomes is through increasing the provision of high quality public housing.   Reinvestment in public housing is urgently required.

Our specific recommendations cover the dispute resolution processes, written agreements to be made mandatory for all alternate forms of tenure and action by the Victorian government to immediately establish the Office of the Retirement Housing Ombudsman.    

We look forward to further consultation on the public options paper due late 2016.  



Yours sincerely
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President
Victorian Steering Committee
Fair Go for Pensioners Coalition Inc



Alternate Forms of Tenure Issues Paper - Residential Tenancies Act Review 
Submission from Fair Go for Pensioners Coalition Inc (FGFP)

[bookmark: _GoBack]Fair Go for Pensioners Coalition Inc Victoria (FGFP) is an independent non-profit coalition of community-based organisations and individuals advocating for social justice for pensioners and other low income groups such as single parents and their children, renters of all housing types and the unemployed marginalised by financial hardship and poverty.

Our advocacy work, based on the FGFP Statement of Claims, involves delegations to federal and state governments and community peak bodies, rallies, petitions, submissions to influence State budgets, proposals for improved services, media campaigns, community organising and community awareness raising sessions. 

FGFP provides the following response to the Residential Tenancies Act (RTA) Review Issues 
Paper – Alternate forms of tenure. This is based on the personal experience of the rental market of our members and contacts.

FGFP would like to acknowledge the work undertaken by Housing for the Aged Action Group (HAAG), a member of the FGFP Coalition, and supports the recommendations outlined in their response to the Alternate forms of tenure Issues Paper.

One of the stated aims of the current RTA was to ensure a fair balance between the rights and responsibilities of landlords and tenants, and residents and operators. The scarcity of affordable rental housing has tipped the balance in favour of landlords, and operators of alternate forms of tenure. The present RTA does little to redress this unequal relationship because it makes it easy for landlords and operators to terminate tenancies, and does little to control rent rises.

The changing housing context has meant that many of the residents of rooming houses and parks are living in this form of tenure as their only option. These other forms of tenure can be a more insecure and inappropriate living arrangement than a general tenancy. The present terms of the Residential Tenancies Act (RTA) does not encourage or enable residents to improve this situation.

In terms of regulating all forms of tenure in the rental market in Victoria the Issues Paper clearly identifies the dilemma of the sector currently in that examples of various types of alternate tenure are provided, and these examples are currently covered, or not covered, by various pieces of legislation. 

FGFP believes that regulation of the rental housing sector would benefit from legislation that clearly reflects the diversity of forms of tenure currently available, including rental villages, and now lifestyle villages promoted to potential residents aged 45 plus. 

Residents pay a weekly rent in a rental village, which may also provide services, such as meals, laundry and cleaning.  These services need to be regulated as part of the RTA so that an expected standard is maintained.

Inclusion of regulations related to services provided in rental villages would provide stronger consumer protection, especially for residents trying to make sense of dispute resolution procedures. 

The RTA must contain simple, easily accessible and affordable complaint and dispute resolution provisions common to all parts of the rental market.

FGFP is aware that legislation currently has dispute resolution procedures stated, but these can be confusing, stressful, and costly. Residents are often deterred from pursuing potential resolution of a complaint by the thought of reporting the complaint to the operator, an operator that may be the cause of the complaint. Complaints by one resident can cause friction within the community and this may also deter residents from making a complaint.
If a dispute is not resolved internally or by a third party then the only alternative may be applying to VCAT with subsequent costs & complexity. This can also cause friction within a community.

The RTA does not currently provide residents with security of tenure. People on low incomes have no ability to buy their own homes. The shortage of public housing forces them to rent from private landlords, or operators of alternate forms of tenure.  These residents seek stability and security in a place they can call home.  

The Residential Tenancies Act could be improved to provide residents with more security of tenure through making written agreements mandatory, with a fixed lease term and option for renewal, and as HAAG recommends the removal of the ‘no specified reason’ notice to vacate provisions permissible under the Act

FGFP supports Housing for the Action Group in their belief that it is no longer appropriate for residential parks to be included in the RTA, that they require stand-alone legislation.  
Residential parks are promoted to older people as a lower cost retirement village, an option for permanent housing in retirement. The homes may be classified as transportable as with a caravan, but this is not a realistic option.

Recommendations:

1. Dispute resolution process needs to be simplified and access to advice, support, and, where necessary, support in mediation, negotiation and conciliation processes be easily identifiable and accessible at no cost.

2. Written agreements to be made mandatory for all alternate forms of tenure. These agreements to clearly set out a fixed lease term, renewal option, costs, and the rights and responsibilities of the operator and the resident.
 
3. FGFP recommends that the Victorian government immediately establishes the Office of the Retirement Housing Ombudsman.  This service to be co-funded by the Victorian Government and retirement housing industry; residents would then have access to an independent service that could resolve disputes quickly and without cost to the resident.
 
FGFP’s has welcomed the review of the Residential Tenancies Act.  Included in the recommendations in the FGFP 2016 – 2017 Budget Submission was a call to the Victorian State Government to commit to the radical reform of the Residential Tenancies Act with the minimum outcomes being that tenants have security of tenure, and that there be a standard, in law, for decent living conditions in residential tenancies.

Not only was the review of the RTA timely, FGFP strongly believes that the best way to provide security of tenure for those on low incomes is through increasing the provision of high quality public housing.   Reinvestment in public housing is urgently required.

Prepared for Victorian Steering Committee Housing Working Group 
Fair Go for Pensioners Coalition Inc (FGFP)
Members: Kris Spark (Chair), Anne Learmonth, Sue Leigh 
Authorized by Roger Wilson President FGFP, Victoria
28 September 2016.
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